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Flexible workplace practices (FWPs) such as 
telework, flexible scheduling, and the use of 
co-working spaces can address problems 
of congestion, pollution and lack of housing 
affordability in the South Bay region of Los Angeles 
County. However, trends in the adoption of FWPs—
especially of working from home—across the 
region do not appear to be increasing as much as 
expected. Prior literature suggests this may be due 
to occupational and industry constraints, manager 
resistance, and employee concerns over work-life 
balance. The authors of this study contribute to the 
literature by focusing on the obstacles to expansion 
of FWPs among South Bay organizations, and 
by comparing the projected impacts of potential 
government interventions in this space.

Study Methods
After establishing a baseline assessment of current 
FWP usage rates in the South Bay, the authors 
explore these issues by combining surveys and 
expert elicitation focus groups covering numerous 
types of FWP, especially the inclusion of co-working 
spaces as a strategy.

Findings
Commute times and the proportion of residents 
driving alone to work in the study region have 
increased as the economy has grown. The only 
alternative to driving alone to increase in frequency 
in the study region is working from home, which 
appears to be concentrated in locations with 
higher education levels or more appropriate 
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occupations. Survey and focus group participants perceived the major obstacles to further expansion of 
FWPs to be managerial and executive resistance, alongside occupational constraints. Participants perceived 
government subsidies and incentives as combining relatively low costs and high impacts for their workplaces, 
and possibly used for private co-working spaces, which offer a market solution that includes the benefits of 
traditional at-home telework and collaborative workspaces.

Policy Recommendations
Findings from surveys, focus groups, and interviews suggest that when governments are resource-
constrained the effective programs are promotional campaigns, facilitation of co-working spaces, and 
workforce training programs. Government organizations can also lead by example. Public schools and 
colleges can expand FWPs for administrative staff and other public agencies can find innovative ways to 
implement FWPs, including telework facilities exchanges between local public organizations. If government 
organizations also wish to invest and lead on broader policy goals such as reducing commute-related 
emissions, then other options include the expansion of AQMD mandates to organizations employing fewer 
than 250 employees and tax credits for workforce training and program implementation.

Participants in the survey and focus 
groups perceived the major obstacles 
to expansion to be a combination of 
managerial and executive resistance, 
alongside occupational constraints.
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To Learn More
For more details about the study, download the full 
report at transweb.sjsu.edu/research/1860
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